FINE ARTS MUSEUMS OF SAN FRANCISCO

Executive Committee

Board of Trustees

December 9, 1999

Call to Order
A meeting of the Executive Committee of the Board of Trustees of the Fine Arts Museums of 

San Francisco was held on Thursday, December 9, 1999, in the 6th Floor Conference Room of the 

Museums’ Administrative Offices at 233 Post Street, San Francisco.  A quorum being present, the 

meeting was called to order at 12:20 p.m. by Mrs. Alfred S. Wilsey, President.  President Wilsey 

presided; Mrs. Gough acted as Secretary.

Roll Call


Present:
Alvin H. Baum, Jr.

Belva Davis

Mrs. Ray Dolby/Vice President/Annual Support

Richard P. Essey

Richard P. Finn, Vice President/Finance

Ms. Frankie Jacobs Gillette, Vice President/Civic Affairs

Diane B. Lloyd-Butler, Vice President/Audience Development

J. Alec Merriam, Vice President/Collections

Steven MacGregor Read, Vice President/Facilities


Mrs. Harry H. Wetzel

Mrs. Alfred S. Wilsey, Chairman

Excused:

J. Burgess Jamieson

Nion McEvoy


Other Trustees in Attendance:


Mrs. David P. Bancroft


David M. Jamison

Leonard E. Kingsley


Robert A. Mills
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Report of the President - Mrs. Alfred S. Wilsey

A.    
Consideration and Possible Action to Approve the Minutes of the October 14, 

1999 Meeting of the Board of Trustees

On motion, duly seconded, there being no discussion among the Trustees or 

members of the public, the minutes of the October 14, 1999 meeting of the Board of

Trustees, having been mailed in advance to all Trustees, were unanimously approved.

B.    
Consideration and Possible Action to Adopt a Resolution Accepting the 

Report of the Acquisitions Committee of November 19, 1999 and Approving 

the Resolutions Contained Therein - J. Alec Merriam, Chair and Vice 

President of Collections 

1.    
Purchases - Request to The Fine Arts Museums Foundation for




Gifts of Works of Art



Chair Merriam reported that the Acquisitions Committee recommended


the purchase of two significant acquisitions at its November 19th meeting.  Adoration

of the Shepherds, ca. 1598-99, by Joachim Wtewael is a major Dutch Mannerist painting.

The acquisition of this work would represent one of the very finest examples of a large

scale Wtewael in an American museum.  It is proposed that the European Art Trust


Fund and the Roscoe and Margaret Oakes Income Fund be utilized to purchase this


$2.4 million painting.



In addition, a major drawing by Willem de Kooning, Untitled (Two Figures),


ca. 1947, was recommended for purchase.  The drawing is from one of the most 


important periods of de Kooning’s career, and, if acquired, would become one of the 


most significant American works of the postwar period in the Museums’ collection.


Trustee Emerita Mrs. Paul L. Wattis has generously agreed to fund the proposed


$325,000 purchase through the Wattis Art Acquisition Fund.



These purchases are listed as Items 1 and 2, respectively, on page 2669 of

Appendix I of these minutes.  Chair Merriam also briefly presented Items 3, 4, and 5 

on pages 2669 and 2670 of Appendix I of these minutes, and introduced the following

resolution:

RESOLVED, That the Executive Committee of the Board of Trustees

of the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco does hereby request The Fine Arts Museums Foundation to acquire as gifts to the Museums the objects listed as Items

1, 2, and 4 on pages 2669 and 2670 of Appendix I of these minutes; and be it
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1.  
Purchases - Request to The Fine Arts Museums Foundation for




Gifts of Works of Art (continued)



FURTHER RESOLVED, That the President or Acting President of 

the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco is authorized to accept the gifts 

offered by The Fine Arts Museums Foundation.



A motion to adopt the resolution was made and seconded.  There was no discussion

among Trustees.  There was no public testimony.  The Executive Committee voted

unanimously to adopt the above resolution as Board Resolution 1325.  Mr. Parker advised 

that the Wtewael painting and de Kooning drawing will be on view at the January meeting 

of the Board of Trustees.
2.
Purchases from Funds Held at City Hall


A motion to approve purchases from funds held at City Hall was made and seconded.  There was no discussion among Trustees.  There was no public testimony.  

The Executive Committee voted unanimously to approve the partial funding of the purchase listed as Item 1 on page 2669 and Items 3 and 5 on pages 2669 and 2670 of Appendix I of these minutes from funds held at City Hall:

a)  Item 1, in part, from the European Art Trust Fund 

b)  Item 3 from the Prints and Drawings Art Trust Fund

c)  Item 5 from the Prints and Drawings Art Trust Fund

3.  Purchases Resulting from Acquisitions Committee Authorization on

      October 1, 1999 to Bid at Auction for Selection of Photographs



Robert Flynn Johnson, Curator of Prints and Drawings, successfully bid


for three works of art at two auctions at Sotheby’s and Swann Galleries in New York

City in October 1999.  These works are listed as Items 6, 7, and 8 on pages 2670 and

2671 of Appendix I of these minutes.

4.  Gifts Offered to the Museums

Chair Merriam particularly noted several gifts from Dwight and Blossom Strong

for the Africa, Oceania and the Americas collection; an Ellsworth Kelly sculpture from

Harry W. and Mary Margaret Anderson; and a significant collection of books published

by Arion Press from George Hellyer.  A motion to approve the gifts offered to the

Museums was made and seconded.  There was no discussion among Trustees.  There 

was no public testimony.  The Executive Committee voted unanimously to accept with
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4.  Gifts Offered to the Museums (continued)

sincere thanks to all donors the gifts offered to the Museums as listed in Appendix I,

pages 2672 to 2684 of these minutes.

5.  
Resolution to Accept the Collection of African Primitive Art and


Collection Documentation from The John Gutmann Revocable Living


Trust

A motion was made and seconded to adopt the resolution accepting the major

collection of African Primitive Art and collection documentation from The John Gutmann Revocable Living Trust as set forth on pages 2685 and 2686 of Appendix I of these

minutes.  There was no discussion among Trustees.  There was no public testimony.  The Executive Committee voted unanimously to adopt the resolution as Board Resolution 1325.1.

6.  Purchases Reported for the Record Only


These objects are listed in Appendix I, pages 2687 and 2688 of these minutes.

7.  Deaccessioning

A motion to approve second step deaccessioning for the Jack Levine painting,


Woodstock Pastorale, was made and seconded.  There was no discussion among 

Trustees.  There was no public testimony. The Executive Committee voted unanimously 

to approve second step deaccessioning for this painting listed on page 2689 of Appendix I

of these minutes.

In response to a question raised, Chair Merriam clarified that decisions to deaccession works of art result from the thoughtful, ongoing review process to refine the permanent collection.  The closure of the de Young in the future in order to prepare for the construction of the new Museum, however, will afford the opportunity to review the 

de Young collection in detail.  Consistent with the Fine Arts Museums’ collection development goals, it is anticipated that the Museums will continue to actively acquire works of art during the period of the new de Young construction and that additional storage capacity will therefore be required.
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8.  Resolution Accepting the November 19, 1999 Report of the Acquisitions

      Committee

A motion was made and seconded to accept the November 19, 1999 Report of 


Acquisitions Committee attached to these minutes as Appendix I.  There was no


discussion among Trustees.  There was no public testimony.  The Executive Committee


voted unanimously to adopt the following resolution as Board Resolution 1325.2:



RESOLVED, That the Executive Committee of the Board of Trustees

does hereby accept the Report of the Acquisitions Committee of November 19,

1999 and approves the resolutions set forth in Appendix I.

C.    
Consideration and Possible Action to Recommend the Adoption of a 

Resolution Authorizing the Director to Accept Year End Gifts of Art



Chair Merriam presented the following resolution:




RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees of the Fine Arts Museums

of San Francisco, upon the recommendation of the Chair of the Acquisitions



Committee, does hereby authorize the Director of Museums (or his designee) 



to accept gifts of art offered to the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco and 



The Fine Arts Museums Foundation from November 19, 1999 (last Acquisitions



Committee meeting) through December 31, 1999, if in his (or his designee’s)



judgment, he deems it acceptable after consultation with first the appropriate

staff curator, or the Acquisitions Committee Chair, or Board President, if



available, before the time by which he or his designee has to accept the offer



of the gift; and, be it




FURTHER RESOLVED, That the Director shall report to the Board of



Trustees at its January 13, 2000 meeting the gifts of art accepted during this



period.



A motion was made and seconded to adopt the above resolution.  There was


no discussion among Trustees.  There was no public testimony.  The Executive


Committee voted unanimously to adopt the above resolution as Board Resolution 1326.
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D.  
Report on Recent Developments Regarding the Plans to Build a New 

de Young Museum in Golden Gate Park



President Wilsey reported that a number of meetings with the architects are

occurring this week to continue the conceptual planning for the new de Young.  The

Concourse Authority is hiring staff, and plans for the Concourse garage in Golden Gate

Park continue to move forward.

E.  
Consideration and Possible Action to Adopt a Resolution Recommending to

the Board of Trustees of the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco that the 

M. H. de Young Memorial Museum be Closed to the Public on December 31,

2000 in Order for It to be Vacated and Prepared for the New Construction Project 


President Wilsey read the following resolution:

WHEREAS, The building of a new de Young Museum to correct the serious seismic and other facility deficiencies is essential to protect the safety of the City’s valuable art collection, visitors, and staff; and

WHEREAS, A new de Young Museum building project is necessary to reverse the economic decline of the Museum because its seismic condition no longer permits major exhibitions and to continue to provide community services, including its vital education programs; and

WHEREAS, The Board of Trustees at its meeting on October 15, 1998 recognized that building a new de Young Museum in Golden Gate Park is of the highest priority in order to protect the collections, visitors and staff from seismic hazards; and


WHEREAS, At its October 14, 1999 meeting, the Board of Trustees of

the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco (1) endorsed the Herzog & de Meuron 

Architekten AG conceptual plan to build a new de Young Museum in Golden 

Gate Park; and (2) authorized the Corporation of The Fine Arts Museums to 

proceed with the further development of the architectural plan as the Board’s 

highest priority; and

WHEREAS, A new de Young project schedule recommended by the 

Ad Hoc Conceptual Planning Committee was presented to the Executive 

Committee on December 9, 1999, which identified milestones leading to the 

opening of a new de Young Museum in Golden Gate Park in 2005; and

-2654-

Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco

Executive Committee

December 9, 1999

E.    
Consideration and Possible Action to Adopt a Resolution Recommending to

the Board of Trustees of the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco that the 

M. H. de Young Memorial Museum be Closed to the Public on December 31,

2000 in Order for It to be Vacated and Prepared for the New Construction Project  (continued)

WHEREAS, Consultation with the officers of the Asian Art Museum

has confirmed their plan to close operations in Golden Gate Park in 2001 and 

then move to the renovated Old Main Library building in the Civic Center in 2002 permitting the construction of the new de Young to begin; and

WHEREAS, It is expected that the current staff will be required:  (1) to expand operations at the Legion of Honor once the old de Young Museum closes; 

(2) to continue the Museums’ programs of educational outreach; (3) to organize travelling exhibitions of the de Young’s collections nationally and internationally during the closure period; (4) to continue documenting, protecting, and conserving the Museums’ permanent collections; and (5) to plan and carry out the installation of the new de Young Museum; now, therefore, be it 

RESOLVED, That the Executive Committee does hereby recommend to the Board of Trustees at its January 13, 2000 meeting that the M. H. de Young Memorial Museum be closed to the public on December 31, 2000 in order for it to be vacated, so that hazardous material can be removed, followed by demolition and construction; and be it

FURTHER RESOLVED, That the Executive Committee does hereby recommend to the Board of Trustees that every effort be made to retain all current City and COFAM employees throughout the difficult period from the closing of the old building to opening the new museum.



On motion, duly seconded, discussion ensued.  Mr. Parker pointed out that earlier

in the planning process, the Asian Art Museum (AAM) building was being considered 

for use as a temporary de Young facility during the construction of the new Museum.

However, several months ago, it was concluded that the increased cost of delaying

construction until the AAM moved to the renovated Old Main Library building in the

Civic Center in 2002 were prohibitive, and the option of temporarily utilizing the AAM

building was no longer practical.  Unlike other single-site museums which have undergone construction, the Fine Arts Museums are fortunate to have two sites and to be able to maximize operations at the Legion of Honor as much as possible during the

construction of the new de Young.
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E.    
Consideration and Possible Action to Adopt a Resolution Recommending to

the Board of Trustees of the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco that the 

M. H. de Young Memorial Museum be Closed to the Public on December 31,

2000 in Order for It to be Vacated and Prepared for the New Construction Project  (continued)


Mr. Parker noted his appended memorandum, which identifies strategies for

maintaining the de Young Museum’s presence and programs during the period of closure.

He emphasized that the closure of the de Young is an opportunity, not only to rebuild, but to pursue a number of projects facilitated by the suspension of regular operations for a period of time, such as:  1) touring the de Young’s major collections internationally; 2) organizing smaller exhibitions and loans with and to a number of Bay Area institutions; 3) implementing a temporary storefront de Young, which features the Museums’ core educational services for teachers and students; and 4) maximizing operations at the Legion, such as expanding the Florence Gould Theater programs and perhaps increasing the hours the Legion is open to the public.  

Mr. Parker reported that representatives of the Palazzo Pitti in Florence have expressed interest in an international touring exhibition of Masterpieces of American Painting and are considering the possibility of sending a major Italian mannerism exhibition to San Francisco when the new de Young opens.  Trustee Gillette suggested that historically black colleges may be interested in a national tour of Masterpieces of American Painting.  The organization of smaller exhibitions and loans of the de Young collections will be explored with the Oakland Museum, the International Terminal at SFO, Stanford University Museum of Art, the Crocker Museum in Sacramento, and other regional institutions.  The Executive Committee expressed enthusiasm for these ideas and strongly encouraged their implementation.

Vas Prabhu, Director of Education, then discussed education program plans during the period of construction for a new de Young.  Efforts would be directed at:  

1) increasing education programs and activities at the Legion of Honor; 2) collaborating with organizations at off site locations; and 3) identifying space to create an education center near the de Young Museum.  Ms. Prabhu advised that space in a building at 8th Avenue and Fulton, one block from the de Young Museum, is under consideration.  The proposed education center would include teacher and parent resources, artists at work, and workshop space.  At the suggestion of Trustee Lloyd-Butler, thought will be given to also displaying the exhibition A New de Young Museum in Golden Gate Park / Concept Plan by Herzog & de Meuron at this proposed site.

Mr. Parker noted that a marketing plan, which focuses on maintaining a viable

de Young presence during the period of closure, is being developed for discussion 
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E.    
Consideration and Possible Action to Adopt a Resolution Recommending to

the Board of Trustees of the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco that the 

M. H. de Young Memorial Museum be Closed to the Public on December 31,

2000 in Order for It to be Vacated and Prepared for the New Construction Project  (continued)

at the January 13, 2000 Board meeting.  Members of the Executive Committee suggested 

that consideration be given to opening a downtown museum store, developing a strategy

regarding portions of the old de Young building which might be used as mementos; and organizing an event celebrating the launching of the construction project.



There was no further discussion among Trustees.  Public testimony from two


individuals was received:

Tomasita Medál - Recognized with sadness the need to temporarily close the 

de Young in order for the new Museum to be built.

Dave Dippel, Service Employees International Union (SEIU) Local 790 - Requested that Local 790 and its representatives be kept informed of all changes and developments regarding the closure of the de Young in the future.



There was no further public testimony.  Mr. Parker emphasized that the above 

resolution commits to making every effort to retain all current City and COFAM 

employees throughout the difficult period from the closing of the old building to opening 

the new museum.  The Executive Committee voted unanimously to adopt the above

resolution as Board Resolution 1327.

F.    
Consideration and Possible Action to Adopt a Resolution Establishing that 

Major Gifts in Accordance with the Fine Arts Museums’ Donor Recognition 

Policy to the New de Young Capital Campaign Will Be Eligible for Naming 

Opportunities at the California Palace of the Legion of Honor 



President introduced the following resolution:




WHEREAS, The execution of the Fine Arts Museums’ Facilities Master

Plan calls upon the generosity and public spiritedness of individuals to achieve the

ambitious goals adopted; and

WHEREAS, The Board of Trustees of the Fine Arts Museums adopted a

Donor Recognition Policy that permits the naming of galleries by donors who 
have requested such naming opportunities; 

-2657-

Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco

Executive Committee

December 9, 1999

F.  
Consideration and Possible Action to Adopt a Resolution Establishing that 

Major Gifts in Accordance with the Fine Arts Museums’ Donor Recognition 

Policy to the New de Young Capital Campaign Will Be Eligible for Naming 

Opportunities at the California Palace of the Legion of Honor (continued)


WHEREAS, Donors of major gifts of $1 million or more to the New

de Young Capital Campaign have or may indicate a preference for a naming 

opportunity at the California Palace of the Legion of Honor; now, therefore, be it


RESOLVED, That the Executive Committee of the Board of Trustees 

does hereby establish that major gifts in accordance with the Fine Arts 

Museums’ Donor Recognition Policy to the New de Young Capital Campaign 

will be eligible for naming opportunities at the California Palace of the Legion 

of Honor.


On motion, duly seconded, discussion ensued.  Mr. Parker reported that

a major donor to the new de Young capital campaign has in fact requested a 

naming opportunity at the Legion of Honor.  There was no discussion among 

Trustees or members of the public.  The Executive Committee voted unanimously 

to adopt the above resolution as Board Resolution 1328.

G.    
Consideration and Possible Action to Adopt a Resolution to Accept the Old 

Main Library Murals by Gottardo Piazzoni for Placement in the New 

de Young Museum Project (as Adopted by the Asian Art Commission on 

November 29, 1999)



President Wilsey read the following resolution:

WHEREAS, As part of the New Asian Project to adaptively reuse the Old Main Library as the new home of the Asian Art Museum, 14 mural paintings by artist Gottardo Piazzoni have been removed from the Old Main Library building by the Asian Art Museum; and

WHEREAS, The Asian Art Museum and the Arts Commission jointly created a Committee to Site the Piazzoni Murals to advise as to an appropriate relocation site for the Piazzoni murals; and

WHEREAS, The Committee to Site the Piazzoni Murals was comprised of 2 members of the Arts Commission, 2 members of the Asian Art Commission, and 3 members at large representing artists, art educators and critics; and
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G.  
Consideration and Possible Action to Adopt a Resolution to Accept the Old 

Main Library Murals by Gottardo Piazzoni for Placement in the New 

de Young Museum Project (as Adopted by the Asian Art Commission on 

November 29, 1999 - continued)

WHEREAS, The Committee to Site the Piazzoni Murals conducted a series of meetings over a period of six months, and considered presentations 

and materials regarding the following proposed relocation sites – the

San Francisco Ferry Building, the Great Hall of the Hiram Johnson Building of the San Francisco Civic Center Complex (California Supreme Court Building), the proposed new de Young Museum in Golden Gate Park, the Treasurer’s Building in the Capitol Complex in Sacramento, and the proposed new library building of California State University Monterey Bay; and

WHEREAS, Having considered each of the proposed relocation sites in great detail, the Committee to Site the Piazzoni Murals has recommended that the Piazzoni murals be relocated to the new de Young Museum in Golden Gate Park, and

WHEREAS, This Commission agrees that the new de Young Museum is an excellent relocation site for the Piazzoni murals, and the superior proposal for relocation of all of the available options, for the following reasons:

· The new de Young will provide a room specifically dedicated to the Piazzoni murals, which will reflect in architectural treatment the placement and significant spatial elements of the murals’ original location in the Old Main Library, and which will be compatible with the murals in terms of scale, material, form and content;

· The new de Young will be able to offer security, climate control and other safety features that are appropriate to the stature of the murals as fine works of art, including a newly-constructed seismically safe building;

· The murals will be freely accessible to the public and highly visible;

· The murals will remain in San Francisco in a highly desirable location;

· The museum setting for the murals will enhance their educational value and public appreciation for the murals; and

WHEREAS, The Piazzoni murals, being an excellent example of modern California regionalist painting, are more appropriate to the collection of the Fine Arts Museums than that of the Asian Art Museum; and
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G.  
Consideration and Possible Action to Adopt a Resolution to Accept the Old 

Main Library Murals by Gottardo Piazzoni for Placement in the New 

de Young Museum Project (as Adopted by the Asian Art Commission on 

November 29, 1999 - continued)

WHEREAS, The Fine Arts Museums has offered and agreed to accept the Piazzoni murals for placement in the new de Young Museum, subject to various terms and conditions acceptable to both the Fine Arts Museums Board of Trustees and the Asian Art Commission; now therefore, be it

RESOLVED, That the Asian Art Commission and the Fine Arts Museums Board of Trustees agree that the Piazzoni murals shall be installed at the new

de Young Museum in Golden Gate Park, and hereby agree to the following specific terms and conditions regarding the Piazzoni murals:

1. The Asian Art Museum shall complete the removal, conservation, restoration and remounting process for the Piazzoni murals (“conservation process”), using the conservators currently under contract with the Asian Art Museum Foundation; 

2. The Asian Art Museum will oversee the conservation process and ensure that the conservation work meets professional standards appropriate to works of fine art.  The Asian Art Museum and the Fine Arts Museums will communicate during the conservation process, as necessary.  The Asian Art Museum will take into consideration any input from the Fine Arts Museums regarding the final finishing of the murals;

3. The Asian Art Museum shall bear the full expense for the conservation process.  However, any participation by the Fine Arts Museums in the conservation process shall be at the Fine Arts Museums’ own expense;

4. Once the Asian Art Museum has completed the conservation process, the Asian Art Museum shall deliver the murals to a location suitable to the Fine Arts Museums at the Asian Art Museum’s expense;

5. Once the Asian Art Museum has delivered the murals to the location designated by the Fine Arts Museums, the Fine Arts Museums shall bear all future responsibility for the murals at its own expense, including but not limited to storage, maintenance, installation, and display.  Further, should the Fine Arts Museums determine that further conservation measures are desirable, the Fine Arts Museums may undertake such conservation measures at its own expense;

6.  Once the Asian Art Museum has completed the conservation process and delivered the murals to the possession of the Fine Arts Museums, jurisdiction 

      over the murals shall be transferred permanently from the Asian Art Museum 

to the Fine Arts Museums.  Each museum shall take all steps necessary to perfect 

this transfer of jurisdiction;
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G.  
Consideration and Possible Action to Adopt a Resolution to Accept the Old 

Main Library Murals by Gottardo Piazzoni for Placement in the New 

de Young Museum Project (as Adopted by the Asian Art Commission on 

November 29, 1999 - continued)

7.  The Asian Art Museum shall provide to the Fine Arts Museums all information in its possession regarding the history, removal, and conservation of the murals;

8.  There shall be no exchange of money between the Asian Art Museum and the Fine Arts Museums in relation to the Piazzoni murals;

 9.
The Asian Art Museum and Fine Arts Museums agree that at least 10 of the mural 

panels (the series entitled “The Land” and “The Sea”) shall be installed in a room 

dedicated to the murals in the new de Young Museum.  The Asian Art Museum 

does not require that the additional 4 panels (entitled "The Mountain," "The 

Forest," "Night," and "Dawn") be displayed at the de Young Museum.  The Fine 

Arts Museums has full discretion to provide for the display, storage, or loan of 

the Piazzoni murals as it deems appropriate.  However, the Fine Arts Museums 

may not sell or otherwise dispose of the murals without the express written 

consent of the Asian Art Museum.

10.  Should the Asian Art Museum and the Fine Arts Museums agree at some point in the future that the murals should be reinstalled in their original location in the Old Main Library building, the Asian Art Museum and Fine Arts Museums shall work 


cooperatively to this end.



On motion, duly seconded, discussion ensued.  Mr. Parker called attention to a


memorandum from Carl Grimm, Head Paintings Conservator, documenting his 
inspection of the series of five panels entitled, “The Sea”, which were found to be in


superb condition.  Mr. Grimm will inspect the remaining panels this month and expects


the condition of “The Land” series to be similar to “The Sea” as both series of panels


were mounted in the same manner.  Removal of two of the four end murals (entitled 


"The Mountain," “The Forest," "Night," and "Dawn"), however, resulted in canvas 


distortion with facings becoming detached along with a large amount of paint.  The end 


murals were mounted 
to the wall in 1975 and were more difficult to remove than 


“The Land” and “The Sea” panels, which were mounted in the early 1930’s.  Mr. Grimm 


has expressed concern that the panels remain unvarnished, which will require discussion 


with the Asian Art Museum.



     Mr. Parker stated that review of the documented discussions of the Executive


Committee on September 9, 1999, the Acquisitions Committee on October 1, 1999, 
and the American Art Study Center Advisory Committee on October 7, 1999, pertaining


to the Piazzoni murals are in keeping with the above resolution.  The proposed resolution,


which was approved by the Asian Art Commission on November 29, 1999, sets forth the
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G.  
Consideration and Possible Action to Adopt a Resolution to Accept the Old 

Main Library Murals by Gottardo Piazzoni for Placement in the New 

de Young Museum Project (as Adopted by the Asian Art Commission on 

November 29, 1999 - continued)


Fine Arts Museums’ full discretion to provide for the display, storage, or loan of the


Piazzoni murals as it deems appropriate.  However, FAM may not sell or otherwise 
dispose of the murals without the express written consent of the Asian Art Museum.



There was no further discussion among Trustees.  There was no public testimony.


The Executive Committee voted unanimously to adopt the above resolution as Board


Resolution 1330.

Report of the Director - Harry S. Parker III

A.    
Consideration and Possible Action to Approve Loan Requests


Mr. Parker presented the following loan requests:

From:

Van Gogh Museum, Amsterdam


For:

Light:  Art, Technology, Society in the Industrial Age




Van Gogh Museum, Amsterdam:  10/20/2000 - 02/11/2001




Carnegie Museum of Art, Pittsburgh:  04/07/2001 - 07/29/2001




Albert Bierstadt, American, 1830 - 1902




Sunlight and Shadow, 1862




Oil on canvas, 41 ½ x 35 ½ (105.4 x 90.2 cm)




Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco, Gift of Mr. and Mrs.




John D. Rockefeller 3rd



1979.7.10


Stipulations:
The painting will be accompanied by a FAMSF courier to Amsterdam




and return from Pittsburgh to San Francisco.  All related expenses will be

paid by the requesting organization.

*****
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A.  
Consideration and Possible Action to Approve Loan Requests (continued)


From:

Museum of Art, Fort Lauderdale


For:

Camille Pissarro and the Pissarro Family




Museum of Art, Fort Lauderdale:  01/29/2000 - 04/30/2000




Camille Jacob Pissarro, French, 1830 - 1903




Bouquet of Flowers (Bouquet de Fleurs), 19th - 20th century




Oil on canvas, 21 ¼ x 25 ¾ (54 x 65.4 cm)




Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco, Bequest of Marco F. Hellman




1974.6


Stipulations:
The painting will be accompanied by a FAMSF courier to Amsterdam




and return from Pittsburgh to San Francisco.  All related expenses will be

paid by the requesting organization.


A motion was made and seconded to approve the loans noted above.  There was

no discussion among Trustees or members of the public.  The Executive Committee

voted unanimously to approve the loans subject to the conditions stated.

B.  
Report on Fine Arts Museums Operating Statistical Profile with Museum



Comparisons (FY 1997-98 Data from The Association of Art Museum 

Directors 1999 Statistics Survey)

Data from The Association of Art Museum Directors 1999 statistical survey

has allowed the Fine Arts Museums to be compared with measurable criteria from the 

San Francisco Museum of Modern Art, and other museums of similar size around the 

country, namely, the Los Angeles County Museum of Art, Dallas Museum of Art, 

Philadelphia Museum of Art, and The Minneapolis Institute of Arts.  Mr. Parker

briefly noted that in the appended data FAM compares favorably with these museums in terms of attendance, number of full-time employees, number of members, City support, and operating expenses per visitor.  Store income per visitor and endowment income are low by comparison.
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C.    
Report on Recovered Dutch Paintings Stolen from the M. H. de Young 

Memorial Museum on December 24, 1978



On November 10, 1999, the FBI informed the Museums of the recovery of


three Dutch Old Master paintings stolen from the de Young Museum on December 24, 

1978.  The paintings, Portrait of a Rabbi, attributed to Rembrandt, Anthonie de Lorme’s

Interior of the Church of Saint Lawrence, Rotterdam, and River Scene at Night (Harbor

Scene) by Aert van der Neer, were left at the William Doyle Galleries in New York City.

Alan Fausel, Vice President of Paintings and Drawings at the Doyle Galleries and

former Fine Arts Museums curator, recognized the paintings and immediately notified 

the Director of Museums.



Lynn Orr, Curator of European Paintings, examined the paintings in New York

City and confirmed their identities.  The paintings, however, were substantially damaged 

during the last two decades most likely due to adverse storage conditions.  Curator Orr

distributed visuals of the three paintings prior to the theft and at the time of their 

recovery.  She advised that before the theft leading Rembrandt scholars voiced concerns

about whether Portrait of a Rabbi was actually a work by a Rembrandt follower.  The paintings may be released by the FBI for return to the Fine Arts Museums in late January

2000.

Mr. Parker reported that the Acquisitions Committee expressed strong support for exhibiting the damaged paintings.  The Acquisitions Committee recognized the educational value of displaying works of art not properly cared for over time as a means of acquainting the public with issues of conservation, attribution, and security.  Mr. Parker stated that the theft of these paintings resulted in increased security measures and systems, which led to City budget funding of art insurance.

D.  
Report on City Budget



Mr. Parker advised that there was nothing to report on the City budget at this 

time.  
E.
Current and Future Exhibitions


Three documents were distributed for information and review:  1) the new

1999-2000 Education Brochure; 2) the program for the Veterans Day Celebration on

November 11, 1999 commemorating the 75th Anniversary of the California Palace of

the Legion of Honor; and 3) an article, “Museum Gets Due Credit”, which appeared in the December 1, 1999 edition of the San Francisco Examiner.  This article featured the new publication Masterworks of European Painting in the California Palace of the 

Legion of Honor.
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Public Comment

Members of the public may address the Executive Committee on items not on the agenda, which

are within the subject matter jurisdiction of the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco. Speakers 

may address the Executive Committee for up to three minutes.  There was no public comment.

Meeting Schedule 

A.
Executive Committee Meetings 
Date



Time

Location


February 10, 2000

Noon

233 Post Street, SF


March 9, 2000


Noon

233 Post Street, SF


May 11, 2000


Noon

233 Post Street, SF


September 14, 2000

Noon

233 Post Street, SF


November 9, 2000

Noon

233 Post Street, SF


December 14, 2000

Noon

233 Post Street, SF

B.
Board of Trustees Meetings

Date



Time

Location

January 13, 2000

3 p.m.

Board Room, Legion of Honor


April 13, 2000


3 p.m.

Gallery 23, de Young Museum


June 8, 2000


3 p.m.

Board Room, Legion of Honor

October 12, 2000

3 p.m.

Gallery 23, de Young Museum

Future Events
Date



Event








February 17, 2000

Opening Event - Georgia O’Keeffe:  The Poetry of






Things



March 13-17, 2000

Bouquets to Art


March 18-22, 2000

Museum Associates Trip to Santa Fe


May 2-10, 2000

Museum Associates Trip to Basel

May 9-14, 2000

Youth Arts Festival

May 18, 2000


Opening Event - 2000 BC:  TheBruce Conner Story 






-- Part II


June 8, 2000


Opening Event - Wayne Thiebaud:  A Paintings






Retrospective
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Current and Future Exhibitions
*Exhibitions organized by FAMSF

Title





Date


Museum/Gallery
Gallery One - Exhibition for Children
Ongoing

de Young Gallery One

Artists Studio*



Ongoing

de Young 5

Contemporary Fiber and Art to Wear:
05/01/99-11/28/99
de Young 28-30

  Recent Acquisitions


Costume from the Hecksher Collection*
08/14/99-02/20/00
de Young 22

Spirit Country:  Australian Aboriginal Art

from the Gantner-Meyer Collection*

09/18/99-01/09/00
Legion B-F & 

Rosekrans

Anderson:  Richard Diebenkorn’s 41

09/25/99-01/23/00
Legion A


  Etchings Drypoints*


Alain Kirili:  A Dialogue with Rodin*
10/01/99-01/02/00
Legion 8/10/12

A New de Young in Golden Gate Park:
10/14/99-TBA

de Young 36/37

  Concept Plan by Herzog and de Meuron*

Two Major Acquisitions for a New 

10/14/99-02/05/00
de Young 27

  de Young

Abstraction in Artists’ Books from the
10/23/99-02/20/00
Legion L

  Permanent Collection*

Narratives of African American Art and
11/13/99-02/13/00
de Young 44c

  Identity:  The David C. Driskell Collection


Museum Pieces:  Bay Area Artists 

11/20/99-03/12/00
de Young 41/44a, b

  Consider the de Young*




Between the Black Desert and the Red:
12/18/99-06/25/00
de Young 29-30/27

  Turkman Carpets from The Wiedersperg 

  Collection*

Anderson:  Legendary Lithography:

02/05/00-05/28/00
Legion F

  Prints from ULAE*





Georgia O’Keeffe:  The Poetry of

02/19/00-05/14/00
Legion A-D & 

  of Things 







Rosekrans

Wedding Dresses from the Permanent
03/04/00-08/26/00
de Young 22

  Collection*





Bouquets to Art



03/14/00-03/17/00
Legion

Leonard Baskin



05/06/00-09/10/00
de Young 36/37

Youth Arts Festival



05/09/00-05/14/00
de Young 27, Hearst


2000 BC:  The Bruce Conner Story

05/21/00-07/30/00
de Young 44


  Part II




Wayne Thiebaud:  A Paintings

06/10/00-09/03/00
Legion A-F & 

  Retrospective*






Rosekrans


The Kingdoms of Edward Hicks

09/24/00-01/07/01
de Young 44 A-B


Anderson Collection of Graphic Arts*
10/07/00-12/31/00
Legion A-F
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Adjournment -  Mrs. Alfred S. Wilsey, President

There being no further business, President Wilsey adjourned the meeting at 1:30 p.m.








Respectfully submitted,







Judy Gough







Executive Secretary








Museums

Note:  These minutes set forth all actions taken up by the Executive Committee on matters stated, but not necessarily in the order in which the matters were considered.

Immediately following this meeting, the Corporation of The Fine Arts Museums held a meeting of its

Executive Committee.

mexfamsf9912
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